WDPC 20/05/21


WORLESTON & DISTRICT PARISH COUNCIL
Minutes of Meeting held on 20th May 2021 @ 7.15pm Worleston Village Hall
Present:, Gary Basford (GB), Andy Hudson (AH) (Chair), John Schofield (JS) (Vice Chair) , Vicky Higham (VH) Fred Percival (FP), Mark Astbury (MA),  Gary Vernon (GV) Matt Evans (ME) Peter Jones (PJ) Malcolm Holman (MH) Cllr Sarah Pochin (SP) (ME) Mrs Helen Exley (The Clerk), 
Parish members: no members of the Parish were present. 
	Point 
	Agenda point
	Raised By
	Action
	Due Date

	1.
	Apologies: -,
John Thomasson ((JT) absent) Joe Foster (JF)

	  Clerk
	N/A
	21/05/21

	2.
	Declaration of Councillors interests & Code of Conduct: - 
No declarations declared by all councillors present.

	 Chair
	All Cllrs
	21/05/21

	3.
	Approval of Minutes & Outstanding Matters:-
Please see attached checklist for outstanding matters
Minutes from 11/03/21 proposed as correct by and GV 2nded by MA
All Cllrs agreed.

	
Chair

	All Cllrs
	21/05/21

	4.
	Open Forum:-
No members of the public were present

	public
	Chair
	Ongoing

	5.
	Borough Councillor report:-
See attached report in appendix on update in Cheshire East.
· CEC Now operating under a committee system away from the Westminster style of governing.
· SP now CE Mayor.
· New management system on Main Rd – covered under Road Safety matters point 14.  Feedback is that it has been a positive addition to the village.  Slowing traffic down – data from SIDs has confirmed this.
· Kerbs for the Crescent – Highways have been notified of the need to replace these to help stop the flooding.
· CEC Highways changing the way the budgeting works.  It is to be moved to ward level and then PC’s can apply for funding for certain projects. Concerns that CEC highways will try and off load costs to PC’s and this will then affect the Precept levels.
· General road surfaces in the Parish are in a poor state.  Clerk to e mail photos to SP for further investigation.  ME commented that cyclists are in danger of serious injury with using these roads.
· SP to speak to the CEC Cycling Co Ordinator to say how bad the roads are and that Triathlons should not use the roads for future races, until they are repaired.
· Look at funding from the Kingsley Field 106 project to improve cycleways in the parish.








	SP
	SP
	ongoing

	6.
	Community Governance Review and potential Boundary changes:-
Document circulated prior to meeting regarding the boundary change.  Based on the current A51, which will change.  CEC looking to change WDPC to one parish rather than the current 3.  12 Cllrs down to 8 with the change to become more in line with the average number  throughout CEC.  Also a name change is recommended.   Consultation date has been put back as there are many Parishes that are unhappy with the proposed recommendations.  WDPC did not receive the document among many other parish councils.
The Chair wish to register via SP that:- 
1. no documentation was received originally 
2. the proposed boundary lines are incorrect  
3. the PC wish to register comments and input regarding these issues with any further consultations.  
AH proposes that the new route of the A51 is the new boundary line.  Seconded by MH.
Objection will be lodged by SP












	Chair
	SP
	Ongoing

	7.
	Planning Matters:  
Pending application
21/2031N Rookery Grange, Worleston – Single storey extension – not required
21/1474N – St Oswald’s school – extension of original Planning permission for a temporary classroom – in support
21/2382N – Croft Gate Poole – certificate of lawful use for demolition of garages & replace with new & accommodation – no comment
21/1380T – Tree felling by pedestrian front gate of St Oswald’s school – no comment
21/233N – St Oswald’s Church – removal of remains of boundary wall. – no comment.
Past Planning
21/0605N – Reaseheath College – Demolition of old building & Construction of new facility.- appd with conds
21/0544N –4 Brooklands, Oak Tree Barns, Poole. Non Material amendment   - approved with conditions
20/5736N- Mallard Cottage, Poole Barns – Erection of single storey extension - undecided
20/5121N – Poole Hill House Poole – Holiday let Accommodation. -approved with conditions
20/5045N – Highfields House, Main Road AJM – Certificate of lawful use/development. – Positive certificate
19/4128N – Poole Nurseries. Variation on occupancy. Erection on dwelling of old site of cottage - undecided
20/3791N – Kingsley Fields – Variation of conditions – Multi use games area. No decision
19/2929N – Land to west of St Oswalds Church – outline planning for 2 houses- not decided
20/1405N – Land adj to Oakview, Mile House Lane, Worleston. Variation on conditions- unknown - 
20/2082N – Aston Lower Hall Farm, Dairy Lane AJM. Barn Conversion – Approved with Conditions
20/2517N – Land at Dairy Lane, AJM.  Planning for 2 dwellings – not decided
20/2085N - Church Rd, AJM – single storey rear extension. – not decided
· Revised plans for A51 don’t include a pedestrian crossing on the road. There is an underpass planned, but there is a missing link of footpath/cyclepath to connect the 2 new parts.  SP & VH have written to the Footpath Officer & RHC to find out who is responsible for this.  ME to investigate.


























	Chair
	Chair/
VH/ME
	ongoing

	8.
	Clerks Report:- 
Summerfest & foodie fest information for Blakemere events over the summer.  Posters to be put on the noticeboard.



	Clerk
	Clerk
	20/05/21

	9. 
	Adoption of Annual Financial Audit 2020/21:-
All relevant documentation was signed and witnessed.  Now to be sent to External Auditor.

	clerk
	Clerk/
chair
	20/05/21

	10.
	Review and adoption of Parish Council Standing Orders:-
Reviewed and re-adopted as correct from 20th May 2021
	Chair
	Chair
	20/05/21

	11.
	Annual Insurance and renewal:-
Remain with Zurich and enter into a 3 year deal.  Proposed by JS and seconded by GV.  Annual cost for 21/22 will be £302.62


	Clerk
	Clerk
	20/05/21

	12.
	Playground update:-
ME – in use regularly by local residents.  A few outstanding matters to be addressed from the safety report. Roundabout has a bolt to be fixed.  
Annual audit to be booked.
Bench to be installed in the playground in memory of Joan Grocott.  The Clerk to investigate potential benches from local manufacturers. Funding of £800 raised at Fete to be used and Light Source grant money upto the cost of £1500 Proposed by GV and seconded by JS
	The Chair
	 ME/
Clerk 
	01/07/21 

	13.
	Parish Compacts :-   
No comments for Peter.  Observation that since traffic has increase, so has the litter.

	The clerk
	The clerk
	20/05/21

	14.
	Road Safety Matters:-
· Still an issue with downloading the data – laptop needed to review data. Some data is available and it is evidencing that the new calming measures are having a positive impact. PJ to download Reaseheath data.
· Large wagons going through village during the night which are speeding.  United Utilities to be written to requesting speed observation.  Tractors speeding still an issue.
· Flooding issues – covered under agenda point 5.

	Chair
	
Chair

	ongoing

	15.
	Neighbourhood Plan update:-
 Not much progress at the present time.  Template now available to input information.  Process has been simplified so it should be easier to complete.




	  Chair
	Chair/
NP com
	ongoing

	16.
	Payment of accounts :-
Helen Exley (Salary) (online)                                                                              £400.00
Experior Accounts systems                                                                                £120.00
Helen Exley (Annual Expenses)                                                                          £129.40         
 Helen Exley (Zoom Expenses) (online)                                                              £28.78
Peter Wilson (Online)                                                                                          £220.00 
Ackerley plant hire (playground maintenance)                                              £423.00
Zurich insurance                                                                                                   £302.62                                                                                
CHALC fees                                                                                                            £157.32  
Worleston Village Hall Hire ( Meeting room costs)                                        £52.50 

  
         

	 Clerk
	Clerk
	20/05/21

	17.
	Dates of meetings for 2021:
 1st July 9th September,  11th November

	Clerk
	Clerk
	20/05/21

	16.
	AOB/items for next agenda:- 
Footpath around Reaseheath. 











	
	
	01/07/21


Meeting closed at 21.10hrs


	



[bookmark: _Hlk498111705]--------------------------------------------------------------------Chairman----------------------------------------------------Date

Action list from 20/05/21 minutes

	Point
	Agenda item
	Who to complete
	Actioned by

	

	Outstanding
SID data download

RHC to attend next meeting.


	PJ/AH



	ongoing

	

5.
	· Photos of local road surfaces to be e mailed to SP for Highways inspection.
· SP to speak to CEC cycling co-ordinator regarding the state of the roads for cyclists safety.
	Clerk

SP

	01/07

01/07




	
6.
	Objection to be lodged by SP regarding the Governance review and the proposed boundary change
	SP
	June 21

	
7.
	Investigate the proposed plan for the Footpath around Reaseheath.
	ME
	01/07

	
12.
	· Playground audit to be booked
· Investigate and purchase a wooden L shaped bench 

	Clerk
	01/07

	
14.
	Write to United Utilities regarding the speed of wagons through the village at night.
	AH
	01/07











                                BUNBURY WARD CLLR REPORT May 2021
Confirmation that virtual meetings end on 6 May  
The High Court judgement regarding virtual council meetings has been announced. The application was dismissed, meaning that the Council will need to resort to ‘in-person’ meetings from 7 May onwards.
The court concluded that: 
"…. the Secretary of State was correct in November 2016 and July 2019 to say that primary legislation would be required to allow local authority "meetings" under the 1972 Act to take place remotely. In our view, once the Flexibility Regulations cease to apply, such meetings must take place at a single, specified geographical location; attending a meeting at such a location means physically going to it; and being "present" at such a meeting involves physical presence at that location."
CEC has been working on arrangements for Covid-safe meetings after 7 May, reviewing room availability, room size etc.
The recently agreed calendar of meetings had been arranged to take account of the High Court application potentially being dismissed and only the most essential meetings have been scheduled to take place during the early weeks of the new Municipal Year.
Councils by law, have to hold annual meetings within 21 days following local elections, so many will now have to use very large external venues to allow all members of the council to meet in person.
Councils want to continue to have powers to hold online and hybrid meetings even when restrictions have been lifted. A recent LGA survey of its members revealed that 83 per cent of councils said they would be very likely or fairly likely to conduct meetings both online and in a hybrid way once the coronavirus emergency was over if they had the power.
The current flexibility has been paramount in allowing access for both councillors and the public into council meetings.  Many councils have, in fact, seen significantly increased participation by the public in meetings where important decisions are made about planning, housing and the provision of local services. Councils want the flexibility to continue to meet in this way and continue their business, especially in times of emergency such as when flooding occurs or if there is significant traffic disruption due to weather conditions.
The Government gave clear evidence at the hearing in support of allowing the option of online and hybrid meetings. Unfortunately, the judgement is clear that primary legislation is needed to allow councils to use technology to hold meetings.
PPE Packs for Volunteers

Cheshire East Council have PPE packs available for volunteers. Each pack contains:
2 packs of home testing kits
1 x box of gloves (various sizes available)
1 x box of face masks
1 x 500ml of hand sanitiser
Face screens/visors are available but optional.
Packs can be collected from Sandbach Enterprise Centre by calling Alan (07850078880), Steve (07734391520) or Toby (07814718401) and arranging a time to collect

Business grants update 

The council is continuing to invite applications for the new Restart Grant, which supports eligible non-essential retail businesses and hospitality, accommodation, leisure, personal care and gyms with one-off grants of up to £18,000 to help them reopen safely. More than 680 applications have been approved and £5.2m has already been paid out.

Businesses receiving the Restart Grant are required to make a new application as central government is asking for additional information. A new online system will make the process quicker with tighter fraud security. Companies are advised to check that CEC has the correct information on file every 12 months so that it knows the business is still operating.

The first phase of the Additional Restrictions Grant (ARG) is closed to new applications and all funding has been allocated in line with the policy. The council has paid out just over 3,100 grants totalling £6.3m and businesses that are still required to close will continue to receive grant funding up until 21 June in line with the new roadmap out of lockdown.

The council has agreed a new phase two policy, which will see it provide additional funding to 487 businesses that were required to close, and assist a further 225 businesses that previously fell outside the ARG policy, including companies delivering in-person services and which were severely hit by the pandemic.

The council expects to have distributed the £11.1m in grants by 21 June under the new policies and also anticipates the receipt of £3.4m in government funding to give further support to businesses up to March 2022.

A phase three policy to cover this new allocation of funding is in the process of being developed and it will tie into the council’s economic recovery strategy

Cheshire East Council is consulting on its homelessness strategy

Cheshire East Council is putting together a plan for preventing homelessness in the borough and is asking its residents for their views via a consultation.
The council’s housing team has developed a draft homelessness and rough sleeping strategy for the next four years. At its heart is a vision to prevent homelessness and give residents the ability to access and sustain affordable housing with an improved quality of life.
The draft strategy is based on feedback collected from partners about progress made during the last three years and looks at areas that the council may focus on going forward. This initial review found that the council could:
• Identify the main reasons for the present and potential future levels of homelessness and housing need;
• Look at services in place to prevent homelessness and to provide accommodation and support to those in need;
• Identify resources available to provide support for homeless people through prevention activity diverting people away from becoming homeless
• Check for any gaps in provision
The council recognises that a mix of both generic and specialist services are required to address homelessness in Cheshire East and means the approach is more likely to fit the person rather than the person needing to fit the offer.
Many homeless people have had difficult lives, which are often complex and chaotic, however homelessness can happen to anyone. The council urges residents to seek support and advice as early as possible – it is not the case that only those with complex needs can ask for assistance. 
The strategy is out for consultation for 12 weeks up to Wednesday 14 July. 
You can read the draft strategy, and comment on it here: https://surveys.cheshireeast.gov.uk/s/T3ODNZ/

CEC has launched consultation on housing documents 

Cheshire East Council is inviting comments on two housing documents that would provide further guidance to developers and property owners and support the authority in deciding planning applications.
Firstly, a draft Housing Supplementary Planning Document (SPD) has been published for consultation. 
If adopted, it will provide additional guidance on three policies within the Local Plan Strategy, which sets out the overall vision and planning strategy for development in the borough. 
The policies refer to the ‘residential mix’ of developments, including making sure that supported housing and accommodation for the elderly is available, and the provision of affordable homes, including in rural areas. 
An SPD is not part of CEC's statutory development plan but it is a recognised way of putting in place additional planning guidance and should be taken into account in deciding a planning application or on an appeal against a planning decision.

Secondly, the final draft of the council’s Houses in Multiple Occupation Supplementary Planning Document (HMO SPD) has also been published for representations, marking the next step towards the adoption of this document.
The document provides more detailed policy guidance and, if adopted, will be used to assess planning applications for HMOs. It includes guidance on when planning permission is required and what information needs to be provided by applicants.
The final draft HMO SPD is accompanied by a report summarising the responses received during an earlier consultation and explains how they have been taken into account in preparing the final version. 
Providing clear guidance up front about policy expectations should support developers and property owners when they are making relevant planning applications, as well as support the council in determining them. 
If adopted, these documents would be a key component of ensuring that local needs are met, and the right type of housing is delivered in the right place.

Comments on both documents are invited between 26 April 2021 and 5pm on 7 June 2021. 
To view the documents and to have your say, visit: cheshireeast.gov.uk/consultations
Feedback can also be posted to: Strategic planning (Westfields), C/O Municipal Buildings, Earle Street, Crewe CW1 2BJ.

Countdown to CEC's Committee System  

It is now just a few days until CEC moves from a cabinet to a committee system style of decision-making and on the 19th April, during a special meeting of Council, councillors voted to approve a new constitution for the council.
This is in preparation for the move to a committee system which will take effect from the Annual General Meeting (AGM) of Council on Wednesday 12 May.
While many people may not immediately notice the changes after the AGM, the new constitution is a really important document that sets out how important decisions will be made that affect the services CEC delivers and the policies that shape its work. The Constitution will now be finalised ahead of its publication.
You can view the draft papers that were considered by the Council on its website.
http://moderngov.cheshireeast.gov.uk/.../ieListDocuments...
Councillors have been attending training sessions over the last few weeks to prepare them for the committee system.
The move to the committee system is a significant event in the history of the council and Cheshire East will become one of the largest unitary councils to be governed this way.

Reopened town centres

To support businesses in welcoming back customers safely, the council launched a public information campaign, funded by the European Regional Development Fund.
The campaign informed people of the Covid-19 measures in place to protect them and the precautions they need to take to aid the safe reopening of the borough’s 11 town centres, as well as encouraged them to support local businesses.
The council is also supposed to be proactively working with town and parish councils to utilise an additional recently announced stream of European Regional Development Funding (ERDF), through the ‘Welcome Back Fund’.
The funding is used to support activities and initiatives that help local businesses to prepare to reopen safely and successfully.
To support hospitality businesses, the council has amended its temporary pavement licence, making it free for businesses to apply. 
The licences, also known as ‘alfresco licences’, are valid until September 2022 and grant permission to set up temporary outside seating to allow for social distancing measures.
The Council is keen to work in partnership to support Cheshire East’s town centres to thrive and is developing a number of Town Centre Vitality Plans, which will identify potential initiatives to support businesses and the local economy moving forward.
The council is also inviting applications for the government’s Restart Grant, having so far paid out more than £134m in grants to Cheshire East businesses to help boost their recovery and rebuild the local economy.
The Restart Grant scheme supports eligible non-essential retail businesses and hospitality, accommodation, leisure, personal care and gym businesses with one-off grants of up to £18,000 to help them reopen safely. 
The council is also awaiting further details from government on an extra allocation of funding for the Additional Restrictions Grant to allow it to open another round of applications. A further announcement will be made soon.

More information on support available to businesses can be found at: Business (cheshireeast.gov.uk) 

 Further details regarding the Restart Grant and how to apply, visit: Coronavirus (Covid-19) help for Business Rates customers (cheshireeast.gov.uk) 

For further information about applying for a temporary pavement licence, visit: Pavement Cafes (cheshireeast.gov.uk)

Electric Vehicle Charging Points

The provision of electric vehicle charging points for new developments seems to be a hot topic at the moment and I thought it would be helpful to share up to date information about how this being addressed by Cheshire East Council.
Cheshire East Local Plan Strategy Policy CO2 encourages the provision of recharging points for hybrid or electric vehicles in major developments, however it doesn’t set specific standards. 
Policy INF 3 of the Site Allocations and Development Policies Document (SADPD) does propose specific standards for major developments. In summary, a charging point for every new dwelling and one charge point for every five car parking spaces in the case of new, non-residential buildings. This is in line with the Government’s 2019 consultation proposals to require charge points through additions to the Building Regulations. 
The latest position given by the Planning Minister at the end of Feb is that the Gov’t will publish a response to the consultation by the summer and publish changes to the Building Regulations by the end of this year. Effectively this will become the means by which charge points are required in the future. Putting something in the SADPD (currently anticipated to be Adopted in 2022) was a fall-back position in case the Government delayed making changes to the Building Regulations. In the supporting text to Policy INF 3 it says that residential charge points must have a minimum power rating output of 7kW and be fitted with a universal socket that can charge all types of electric vehicle. 
Approval will be sought from Full Council at its meeting on 19th April to submit the SADPD to the Government for the Examination process with an Inspector.

Review of Parish Boundaries

Recommendation:

That the draft proposals attached at Appendix B to the report be formally agreed for the purposes of consultation and consulted upon for a 12-week period, subject to any amendments required to reflect the response of Holmes Chapel Parish Council to the pre-consultation survey ........... Amended by adding:
and where there is a proposal to change the Parish name or alter the Parish Boundary Cheshire East Council will conduct a referendum reflecting the request of the Town or Parish Council and where electors vote for no change abide by that result.

The Formal consultation has not yet started!
2/9

